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1.0
Call to Order


President Slayton called the meeting to order at 7:33 pm.
2.0
Approval of Minutes

2.1 
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the March 08, 2011 Regular Meeting*

VOTE: 6 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Rich, Fleischhauer, Vallas); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 1 ABSTAIN (Hatter)


MOTION CARRIED

2.2
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the March 12, 2011 Board Workshop*

VOTE: 5 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Hatter); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSENT; 2 ABSTAIN (Rich, Cascio)

MOTION CARRIED
3.0
Public Comment


None
4.0
Reports and Discussion
4.1 
2011-12 Budget Development Update
Mr. Phelan reviewed the status of the budget as of the conclusion of the Budget Workshop. Since that point, an additional eight retirement notices were received by the District from members of the teaching staff, bringing the total to ten. This will provide a significant increase in funds available to the District per the anticipated difference between the costs of retiring teachers and the cost of anticipated new teacher hires. 

Based upon discussion at the Facilities Committee meeting earlier in the week, the suggestion was made to restore $44,000 to the budget for fuel oil in light of the rise in oil prices owing to the present conflicts in the Middle East. A number of other items have been suggested as restorations to, rather than cuts from, the previous iteration of the budget: $15,000 in equipment requested by Mr. Nugent for upgrades to Mac computers for the Video Production class; $3,000 for 
calculators for the Math Department; funds for the purchase of balances for the Science Department; $2,000 in art supplies; and $40,000 to restore BOCES services for special education placements given an unanticipated placement. The final rate has been set by DEHIC for Health Insurance at 2.5%, which allows for an additional $120,000 to be deleted from the budget. It does not appear, at present, that the tiered cuts will have to be implemented. 
Because of the unanticipated savings from teacher retirements and next year’s health insurance rate, discussions have been held to review what items that were previously cut from last year’s budget and/or this year’s draft budget might be options for restoration in the 2011-12 budget. Also up for consideration are options for items that might be considered as investments in the future of the District’s programs and services. 
Under consideration as an option would be an additional extracurricular club, which could be added for approximately $6,000, depending on the nature of the club. Transportation has been built in.
Dr. Davenport has raised the possibility of converting the High School Health curriculum from the 11th-12th Grade level to the 9th – 10th Grade level. Students would be better served by teaching the Health curriculum in the earlier grades given that the content, which includes instruction on avoidance of alcohol and substance abuse, could be more valuable in helping students develop and maintain healthy lifestyles if provided earlier. Since students are already in the pipeline for the current schedule, a part-time Health Teacher would be needed for the 9th Grade, while the regular Health Teacher covers 11th Grade. After two years, the new schedule would be established and the part-time position would be abolished. Health is a State-mandated course.

In addition, over the years, the District has been lobbied by parties interested in adding an interscholastic sport. The administration has researched the range of costs associated with various options.

The District is in the process of phasing out the Latin program, primarily as a result of low enrollment, with the program to conclude at the end of the 2011-2012 school year. Messrs. Kreps, Davenport, and Kemnitzer have held discussions about maintaining the offering of a third language, though what that might be would require more discussion. If such were to happen, a transition process of a couple of years would be needed and a teacher interested in beginning on a part-time basis and building the program would be required. Part of the consideration in selecting a third language would be aligning with the Board’s Goal with respect to 21st Century Teaching and Learning.

President Slayton complimented Messrs. Phelan and Burnell for their work in developing these options in light of the current favorable budget position. He noted that the administration had listened to the community’s concerns about the extra teacher for the 5th Grade and were also exploring opportunities to advance 
the program with the consideration of changes to the Health and foreign language curricula.
A brief discussion followed about the addition of a section for the 5th grade, with note made that Mr. King has reported several parents arranging to tour Chancellor, expressing an interest in moving into the District and if so, they would be bringing in additional 5th Grade students. With an eye on enrollment, if budgetary conditions allowed for an additional teacher, the placement could be at the 5th Grade level.  On the other hand, the research indicates that the beneficial effects of smaller class size are greater in the earlier grades, so an additional teacher at the Kindergarten level could be the more advantageous use. Both options would be open for discussion.

Mr. Phelan noted that the District is still in the process of determining which positions would be identified as eligible for and included in the federal jobs program, for which the District has $143,000 in funding. The funding is a one-time only opportunity, so the jobs included in this program would either disappear for 2012-2013 or would have to be funded from general revenue.
Further to the discussion on foreign languages, Mr. Phelan reported that in the discussion of an additional language, the underlying conversation is focused on determining what is educationally sound for the students and offering them more choices which may be more congruent with the 21st Century world they are inhabiting. 
Discussion turned to developing the role of the computer teacher at CLS. Mr. Phelan explained that the goal is for technology instruction to become fully integrated into the classroom, but the District is not at that point yet. A technology integration specialist from BOCES has been available this year one day a week to assist the classroom teachers in integrating technology in the classroom. The plan would be to phase out the current position once the classroom teachers are up to speed on technology. One of the Board members commented on the need to look more seriously at adding an IT manager who would be conversant with the new and developing technologies and provide reliable assistance to classroom teachers, who are the specialists in their content areas rather than in technology, in applying technology to their instructional methods. Also noted was the offering of classes like web design and computer science, which are far more in need of periodic upgrades, adjustments and professional development. Despite the budgetary implications, the administration was urged to keep that need in focus going forward.

Discussion then turned to a possible additional interscholastic sport with note of the pros and cons associated with different sports that have been mentioned over the years, in particular the issues of start-up costs, sustainability of student interest, and which season would be involved.
President Slayton asked his colleagues to provide Messrs. Phelan and Burnell with guidance regarding the tax levy target.

Ms. Rich commented that she believes the levy increase should be below last year’s 3.99%, but not go too much lower than that given the hard 2% tax cap that’s likely coming next year, with slightly under 3.75% as a reasonable target.

President Slayton, Mr. Vallas, and Mrs. Cascio indicated agreement with Ms. Rich’s remarks. Ms. Burns also indicated agreement and commented that should an additional sport be included, the public should be made aware of the thinking behind the choice of sport so that the rationale is clear. 
Mrs. Hatter commented that she wished to see a levy increase below 3.75% and that this was perhaps not a good time to add a sport. 

Mr. Fleischhauer also noted a reservation about adding a new sport, given the list of academic needs.
Discussion followed about the extent to which the District was aware of what other districts were planning with respect to sports for next year. Mr. Phelan reported that it appears that the initial impression that sports programs were being targeted in several districts, given the dire outlook on budget, seems to have moderated. It seems that perhaps the level of concern about the budgets has receded, and/or booster clubs are gearing up to assist. However, since state aid is as yet unknown and the budget votes have not yet been held, anything can happen.
Ms. Burns acknowledged that the question of sports presents a conflict in that there are budget and spending considerations that make it difficult to be adding a sport, but it is also important for the students to have an activity to engage them after 2:15 pm and it is important to keep in mind that the community has indicated that it looks to the District to provide activities for the students after school.
President Slayton summarized that the Board is looking favorably at the items presented this evening as additions with a tax levy slightly under 3.75%, and would look to the administration to provide more information on the background for the additional sport and how to communicate this to the community. The Board also looks to hear from the community about these items. Consensus was expressed with President Slayton’s summary.

President Slayton then asked if there would be comments from the public.

Louis Turpin addressed the Board with four words: Great Job, Thank You.

4.2 2010-11 Board Goals Review* 
Ms. Rich noted that progress had been made on Project Lead The Way - Gateway to Technology with the evolution of the “shop” into a tech center. Discussion of the possibility of adding a new language to the curriculum with specific reference to 21st Century realities is also a measure of progress. 
President Slayton reviewed the Board’s efforts in writing to and meeting with local legislative representatives, and Mrs. Cascio’s trip to Albany to participate in NYSSBA’s lobbying efforts.

Ms. Rich added that the Board members’ recent refresher training on identifying sexual harassment provided assurance that a very robust system is in place in the District to address those issues in a very focused way and that this links clearly with the situation with respect to school climate. 
Mr. Vallas commented that as his colleagues move forward, attention should be paid to curriculum development informed by a more robust understanding of what’s happening in the world via interactions with businesses and individuals, corporate entrepreneurs and universities, to increase the effectiveness of the courses our teachers are taking to provide more current and rich development in the curriculum area. Mr. Vallas then referenced material from a webinar that he and Mr. Phelan attended that offered an example of a program that provided just such a springboard for one district’s faculty into 21st Century issues.
Mrs. Cascio noted that, regarding the goal on school climate, the recent meeting held concerning kids and risky behavior is moving the Board forward in acknowledging that this is an issue that exists in our area and a foundation is being laid for what it might look like for the Board to take leadership in this.
4.3 2011-12 School Calendar Draft*
Mr. Phelan noted that DC BOCES has adopted their calendar and a draft was included in the packet, along with the current draft of the Rhinebeck calendar. Board member input was requested as to anything that should be reconsidered.
Mr. Fleischhauer expressed concern that perhaps the February 17 Superintendent’s Conference Day could be moved to later in the school year to provide an additional make-up day if needed.

Mr. Phelan noted that the calendar could be changed in that way and the Conference Day then designated as the first make-up day so that it would be so understood from the beginning. Discussion will take place as to the best date to designate.

Mr. Phelan also elaborated on the Conference Day scheduled for November 8. The Common Core standards will be rolled out on that day and if most, if not all, school districts have Conference days scheduled on that date, it would allow for 
the material to be presented and reviewed simultaneously, especially since some presenters may be sought after by multiple districts but can only be in one place at a time. Additionally, November 8 is Election Day and schools that serve as polling places for the vote usually close to accommodate this activity.
4.4 Board Committee Reports 
Policy: Mr. Vallas reported that the Committee had asked for comments on a policy on concussions. The comments were discussed. The Committee also reviewed Policy 1800 and found that it did not require much change. The changes made addressed the concerns regarding the notion that the Board and District would be accepting gifts from entities or individuals that might not be in line with the District’s mission, vision and core beliefs. Also, if an acknowledgement of a gift were made with a plaque of some sort, the cost would be borne by the donor and not the District. The Committee found that Policy 1800 gives the Board wide parameters for discretion in whether to accept or reject a gift. Regarding Policy 1222, advice was received from counsel that a booster club does not have to be confined to extra-curricular activities but can also support curricular activities. Mr. Phelan will provide a draft to address this change. The Committee also decided how to partition the 5000 series and will be reviewing these sections at the next three meetings, with a report to the full Board anticipated likely at the end of the process.
Facilities:  Mr. Fleischhauer reported that the Committee discussed Project Lead The Way – Gateway to Technology and preparations for the activation of that program. A District staff member is out because of an injury, so BOCES personnel will be brought in to help with the restructuring of the tech room. This will add a slight increase to the cost. The room should be ready in time for the opening of school, providing the money from a grant is available in April. The Committee also discussed 2011-2012 budget needs. Earlier discussions had focused on oil prices and the budget line item for fuel oil was increased. Discussion was held on replacing windows and instituting some element of solar power. However, to properly carry out window replacement, it would have to be a large project for an entire wing or more.  Also, the incentives for solar power have dried up. If current facilities funding is not used up by fuel costs, the money could be transferred and used for small items that need attention. The paperwork for the free lighting improvements at CLS has been completed and the work can be done either at night or in off-hours, hopefully before the end of the school year, so that savings can be realized this year.
5.0
Comments

5.1
Good News

Mr. Phelan noted that the “All Night in a Day” reading had been successful. In a new development, the English teachers had recruited seniors who experienced the program as 10th Graders to work with their younger peers in a very intense day of reading, appreciation and reflection. Also, a series of presentations on drug and alcohol use had been held in the middle school. The presentations were very well done and the students very responsive.
5.2
Old Business



None

5.3
Public Comment



None

5.4 Other



None

6.0
Action Items

6.1
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the following consent items:
6.1.1 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to 
approve the CSE and CPSE recommendations.*
6.1.2 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to accept the resignation of Anthony J. Orza, Spanish Teacher, for the purpose of retirement, as stated, effective July 1, 2011.*
6.1.3 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to accept the resignation of Sandy Guido, English Teacher, for the purpose of retirement, as stated, effective July 1, 2011.*
6.1.4 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to accept the resignation of Robert Sloane, Social Studies Teacher, for the purpose of retirement, as stated, effective July 1, 2011.*
6.1.5 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to accept the resignation of Jane Myerson, Latin Teacher, for the purpose of retirement, as stated, effective July 1, 2011.*
6.1.6 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to accept the resignation of Roberta Sickler, Art Teacher, for the purpose of retirement, as stated, effective July 1, 2011.*
6.1.7 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to accept the resignation of Cecilia Pittman, Speech-Language Pathologist, for the purpose of retirement, as stated, effective July 1, 2011.*
6.1.8 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to accept the resignation of Doreen Worrell, Home & Careers Teacher, for the purpose of retirement, as stated, effective July 1, 2011.*
6.1.9 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to accept the resignation of Daniel O’Leary, Chemistry Teacher, for the purpose of retirement, as stated, effective July 1, 2011.*
6.1.10 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to accept the resignation of Sharon Hicks, Science Teacher, for the purpose of retirement, as stated, effective July 1, 2011.*
6.1.11 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to accept the resignation of Peter Franceschetti, Special Education Teacher, for the purpose of retirement, as stated, effective July 1, 2011.*
6.1.12 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the Treasurers’ Report (Extra Classroom Fund, January and February 2011).*
VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Rich, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Hatter); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN


MOTION CARRIED

6.2 Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to accept the donation of two trombones and accessories from Helen G. Huber to the High School Band, as stipulated. (See attached.)*
Prior to the vote, Mr. Vallas expressed thanks to Mrs. Huber and noted that this would be a very significant addition to the marching band.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Rich, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Hatter); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN


MOTION CARRIED
6.3  Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve as a first reading and consideration of modifications to Board Policy 1800 – Gifts from the Public.*

Prior to the vote, Ms. Burns suggested that language to the effect that “ … shall not be denied for reasons of sexual orientation …” be added to Item 3. Mr. Phelan responded that the issue would be considered.
VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Rich, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Hatter); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED
6.4 Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve additional BMS After-School Program instructors. (See attached.)*
VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Rich, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Hatter); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN



MOTION CARRIED
6.5 Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve Judy Fox as part-time Athletic Trainer, on a per diem basis as needed, starting March 7, 2011 for the duration of the 2010-11 spring sports season, at the pleasure of the Board, at the stipend of $27,955 in accordance with the RTA Salary Schedule for 2010-11, pro-rated on an hourly basis ($27.96 per hour).*
VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Rich, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Hatter); \

0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN



MOTION CARRIED
6.6 Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the    Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the list of additional emergency conditional substitute teachers for the 2010-11 school year.*
VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Rich, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Hatter); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN



MOTION CARRIED
7.0
Proposed Executive Session

There being no matters for consideration in Executive Session, the Board continued to 
Adjournment.
8.0
Adjournment


Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to adjourn at 9:03 pm.


VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Rich, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Hatter); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED

Respectfully submitted,

Margaret Todisco

District Clerk

